HIGHCLERE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting held at 

Highclere Village Hall 

Tuesday 15 July 2014 at 7.30pm

 Present                        Councillors Sally Izett (Chairman): Russ Castle;
                                      Will Flack; Mike Jenkins; Horace Mitchell;                                                                                                                          
                                      John Stoker
In Attendance               Mr Dom Haydn-Davies – Adventure Child Care
                                       Mr Don Langan; Ms Sam Heaver; Mr Darren Wesley

Apologies:                    Councillor/Borough Councillor Graham Falconer

                                      Borough Councillor John Izett 
                                      County Councillor Tom Thacker
The Chairman, Councillor Sally Izett welcomed the visitors to the meeting. Mr Haydn-  Davies who will talk about Forest Schools, Mr Langan attending as a prospective Parish Councillor and Ms Heaver and Mr Wesley representing the residents of Heathlands and Woodlands.
13/14 - Woodland Plans and Forest Schools – Dom Haydn-Davies

Mr Haydn-Davies said he had been a primary school teacher and university lecturer who, two years ago, with his wife, had set up a child care company in Andover. They had a particular interest in woodlands and wished to organise a Forest School Leadership Course to help young people understand woodlands educationally and ecologically. He had looked at purchasing woodland in the Andover area but had subsequently found and purchased 6.5 acres in Penwood, a parcel of land between the A343, Penwood Heights and Foxs Lane. He wants to make sure it is sustainable with the idea of showing children how to respect and behave in the woodland and educate them in the flora, fauna and bird life of the land. Mr Haydn-Davies had asked the Forestry Commission what their plans are for Great Penwood as their consultation is coming to a conclusion and the FC suggested that he talked Highclere Parish Council who had submitted their comments on the long term forestry plans and have community engagement plans for Little Penwood. Since February he had received positive response from people he had talked to especially about the idea of families coming together and spending time in woodlands. The Council were asked for any questions or comments. Councillor Castle stated that the PC had talked for a lengthy period about Great Penwood as a community asset and is very keen to look at Little Penwood which has been neglected. He felt that schools did not use what facilities there are to hand.  In response to the question, had local schools been contacted, Mr Haydn-Davies said not yet and no advertising had taken place. He was asked where the access point was on to his land and did he have access rights. Forest School will look at risk assessment and insurance will be in place even to cover trespassers. How did he expect the woodland to look in three year time? Coppicing will have been introduced, there will be less Rhododendron and bird life will have been encouraged. Are there any plans for a shelter? Permission is yet to be sought. Mr Haydn-Davies stated that the project was not to make money his aim is encourage people to learn and enjoy the woodlands with confidence and to respect their natural surroundings. The Chairman thanked Mr Haydn–Davies, said he had the support of the Parish Council and wished him well with his project. Councillor Castle will liaise with Mr Haydn-Davies about future progress.
Little Penwood The Clerk, who had forwarded the revised Woodland Management Plan to the Councillors, asked if there were any comments he could submit to Frank Wright, Senior Tree Officer. The Chairman summarised the plan stating that pages 7 – 11 were the most relevant to the community. The Clerk was asked to convey that the Council are happy for the plan to proceed and ask Frank Wright the time scale for implementation. 
14/14 -To approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 3 June 2014

The Minutes of the meeting had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Chairman, Councillor Izett.
15/14 – Matters arising from the Minutes
03/14- Appointment of Sub-Committees. Councillor Falconer had advised that he no longer wished to serve on the Planning Sub-Committee.
As it had not been possible to secure the outside assistance required, Councillor Mitchell said he would undertake a review of the Parish Website with Councillor Falconer.

10/14- World War Commemorations. The Clerk said he had informed the Rector that the Parish Council had agreed to partake in an inter community group to discuss a commemoration in the church later in the year and would participate and help with any event. Nothing further had yet been heard from the Revd Christine Dale.
The Clerk had been informed that it would not be permissible to use S106 monies for the cleaning of the war memorial but a grant towards the cost may be available.
16/14 Report on Environment
Parish Lengthsman. Councillor Jenkins reported that the first task of the Parish Lengthsman will be to clear the path between Heathlands and the Penwood Crossroads during the week commencing 21 July. He will also cut the path between Tubbs Lane and Pantings Lane. Councillor Jenkins also suggested that the Lengthsman cut the trees on Mount Road at the back of Mount Close. Councillor Mitchell said this would create a precedent as it was the responsibility of the householders in Mount Close. Councillors Castle and Jenkins to investigate the ownership of the trees in question.

 Allotments. Councillor Izett advised the East Woodhay Parish Council has received a number of requests from parishioners and have identified a site that may be suitable. They are at present setting up an allotment committee to look into allotment rules and regulations, funding for the infrastructure, car park, water distribution etc. EWPC have enquired whether HPC has received requests for allotments, and should the two councils ‘partner’ on the project. The Chairman has informed EWPC that a request was received last year from new residents to Penwood and they had been found an allotment in Ecchinswell. HPC believe that 6 parishioners need to request allotments to pursue the matter and this has not happened to date. HPC would however be interested in becoming a ‘partner’ and Councillor Jenkins will liaise with Councillor Matt Scapello of East Woodhay. Councillor Mitchell expressed his concerns about the management of allotments.
17/14 Report on Roads and Transport
A343 Issues. Councillor Castle said he was pleased that County Councillor Thacker had taken on board the issues with the A343 and that the traffic team will look at some form of ‘gateway’ at Seven Stones Bridge. It is hoped that any work will be carried out in the current financial year. The traffic team are also discussing the extending of double white lines to include Cross Lane junction. Unfortunately there is little that can be done  about heavy lorries transiting the A343 as Sat Nav mapping and routing does not take into consideration the routes signed by the Highways Agency.
Community Speed Watch. PCSO Abbey Carpenter has written to the local parishes that have expressed an interest in Community Speed Watch. There is a significant cost in setting up the scheme and a number of volunteers are required. There may be funding available to partially subsidies the costs and it has been suggested that parishes may wish to join forces to reduce the cost. It has been pointed out by the Police and Crime Commissioner for Hampshire that local authorities are not necessarily being asked to manage the scheme and that Community Speed Watch can be managed by the volunteers with the support of Safer Neighbourhood Policing Team. It was suggested that the Parish Council may wish to talk to Rebecca Cooke an East Woodhay parishioner who has set up a Facebook campaign for safer roads in Woolton Hill. The Clerk advised that BDAPTC has arrange a ‘Speed Watch’ meeting at Basingstoke on 27 July for parishes currently operating the scheme and for those proposing to establish a new one.  

Footway on Andover Road. The Clerk advised that a feasibility study for implementing a footway on the western side of the A343 between the Village Hall and Star Lane has been undertaken. The Council may recall that the footway was requested under the Access for All Capital Programme back in 2007. The footway on the other section between the Village Hall and Mount Road is also to be investigated by the Transport Planning Consultant for HCC.
Traffic to Thorngrove School. A further complaint has been received from a parishioner about the inconsiderate behaviour of people driving to and from the school at drop off and pick up times. It was considered that a meeting be arranged with the Proprietor of the school and the Head Master to see if some measures can be implemented before the start of the new term.
A note has been received from the Head Master of Thorngrove saying that more and more people are using the main driveway and school grounds for dog walking and veering from the footpath onto the school campus. A notice will be placed in the Parish Magazine and Highclere Society Newsletter to ask walkers to follow the indicated footpaths and respect people’s private property.
Drains at Burfield, Tubbs Lane. It has been reported that the drain to contain run-off rain water from the main drive of Burfield is blocked with soil etc. Residents have raised the matter with Hampshire Highways on a number of occasions. The matter has been referred to Steve Goodall for action.
18/14 Report on Planning
Penwood Regeneration. The Clerk advised that as the original map showing the proposed designated area for Penwood had been unacceptable to the Borough Council, he had sent a further document on 30 June. The Planning Policy Team
consider the revised map satisfactory and agreed to use it as part of the application that was submitted on 8 May. With the Borough now having agreed the application it becomes a Neighbourhood Area Consultation under the Neighbourhood Planning (General) Regulations 2012. The consultation document will be displayed on BDBC’s website, the reception of the Council Offices, local libraries and the parish notice boards. The period for the consultation is 6 weeks commencing Wednesday 23 July until 3 September.
The Chairman said little had happened with regeneration since the last meeting but it was now necessary to form a sub group to take the matter forward. The Penwood Regeneration Sub-Committee will comprise Councillor’s Izett, Castle, Mitchell and Stoker together with Ms Heaver and Mr Wesley to represent the community. The committee will be chaired by Councillor Mitchell and the first meeting will take place on Monday 24 July at 6.30pm in the Jubilee Room.
Highclere Castle, Premises Licence Variation Application. Councillor Izett submitted a Declaration of Interest and took no part in the discussion. Highclere Castle has made an application to vary their premises licence which will be heard at BDBC Licensing Sub-Committee on Monday 28 July. HPC have submitted a number of observations and comments.
· HPC has no objection to the variation to the premises licence within the Castle building itself.

· HPC has concerns about the application to remove pre-existing conditions in relation to live and recorded music played outdoors and objects the extension of licensing hours to music played outdoors until 2.00am which will be a nuisance to Highclere residents.
· Concerns have been expressed about the noise of traffic leaving the Park at 3.00am.

· HPC has concerns about reference to ‘occasionally’ extending the playing of music outdoors as there is no indication of the number of events.

· HPC would expect representatives from local residents be included as consultees in ‘Event Management Plan’ for large events.
Planning application received since the last meeting.
14/01354. Chestnuts/Curridge Car Sales Andover Road Wash Water. Demolition of workshop, retention of existing house and building of 5 new dwellings No objection, but concern about the number of houses, space between them and insufficient parking.
14/01377. Mount Farm, Pantings Lane. Single storey front, side and rear extensions. Observations. The extension is considered a hotchpotch, utility area does not sit comfortably within the building.
14/01510. Westwood, Westridge. Erection of garden wall and entrance gates. No objection.
14/01524.Little Orchard, Pantings Lane. Erection of porch, side and rear extension following demolition of conservatory. No objection. 

14/01521. Whitewood, Pantings Lane. Front, side, part two part single extension and attached garage. No objection.

14/01499. Falkland Farm, Wash Water. Erection of steel framed building, B1 storage and light storage. No objection.

19/14 Report on Annual Parish Assembly. The Parish Assembly was held on Tuesday 3 June at 7.30pm in the Dunlop Room, Highclere Parish Church. Reports were received from County Councillor Tom Thacker, Borough Councillor John Izett, (written and read by the Clerk) and Highclere Parish Council Chairman, Councillor Sally Izett. The Parish Accounts were presented by the Clerk in his position of Responsible Financial Officer. Councillor Castle talked about ‘Speed through the Village and the Police Report was given by PCSO Abbey Carpenter. Mrs Mary McQuillen on behalf of the Rector gave an update on the Highclere Charities. There followed updates on Highclere Village Hall (Mike Jenkins), Film Club (Kevin Pearson), Neighbourhood Watch (Ron Snipp) and a report on Highclere Society from Patrick Hedgeland, read by the Clerk. After a short question and answer session those attending were invited for refreshments.
20/14 Accounts for payments
HMRC (Tax & NI) £204.42
Highclere Parochial Church Council (Grass Cutting at Cemetery) £180.00

Army Benevolent Fund (Donation OWALW) £100.00
M Harwood (Chairman’s expenses – refreshments Annual Assembly) £34.62
M Harwood (Clerk’s salary) £659.20
C Corral (Litter Warden) £128.22
D McClelland (Litter Warden) 259.40
HMRC (Tax & NI) £204.62
21/14 Matters for further discussion
Parish Clerk. The Clerk advised that he intended to tender his resignation at the beginning of September thus giving the required three month notice. The Council to discuss the recruiting policy for a replacement Clerk at the September meeting. 
22/14 Councillor’s matters to be included in the Agenda for the next meeting
Penwood Regeneration
23/14 Date of the next Council Meeting: Tuesday 9 September 2014
There being no further business the meeting closed at 10.02pm.
